
Town of Mineral Springs

Town Hall  

3506 S. Potter Road

Town Council

Regular Meeting 

February 10, 2011 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 

The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Town Hall, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, February 10, 2011.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Valerie Coffey, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Melody LaMonica, Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks, Deputy Town Clerk Sandara Coates and Attorney Bobby Griffin. 
Absent:
Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilwoman Peggy Neill and Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson.
Visitors:
Wayne Wilson.
With a quorum present Mayor Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of February 10, 2011 to order at 7:35 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Lundeen Cureton delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.

2.
Public Comments
· Wayne Wilson – 3815 Happy Hollow Lane. 
3.
Approval of Town Council Minutes and Monthly Reports 
A. January 13, 2010 Regular Meeting Minutes 
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the January 13, 2010 minutes as written and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton and LaMonica 
Nays: None
B. December  2010  Tax Collector’s Report

· Councilwoman LaMonica made a motion to approve the December 2010 Tax Collector’s report as written and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton and LaMonica 
Nays: None
C. December 2010 Finance Report
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the December 2010 finance report and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Cureton, Countryman and LaMonica.
Nays: None

D. Budget Amendment O-2010-01 Employee Overhead
· Mayor Becker explained that everything has finally been worked out with the State Pension System; there is an estimate of $4,800 of additional money that will go into the Employee Overhead category.  Mayor Becker recommended that the council adopt the budget amendment.  
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to amend the budget as indicated and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

· The Ordinance is as follows:

STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA


TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE BUDGET OF 

THE TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS 

FOR THE FISCAL YEAR 2010-2011

O-2010-02


WHEREAS, NC G.S. 159-15 authorizes a municipal governing board to amend the annual budget ordinance at any time after the ordinance’s adoption;


NOW, THEREFORE BE IT ORDAINED by the Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, the following:


SECTION  1. 
Appropriations and Amounts. Amendment #2010-01:

	                                     INCREASE
	
	
	DECREASE
	

	Employee Overhead
	$4,800
	
	Capital Outlay
	$4,800

	
	
	
	
	

	Total
	$4,800
	
	Total
	$4,800



SECTION 2. 
Effective Date. This ordinance is effective upon adoption.



ADOPTED this 10th day of February, 2011.  Witness my hand and official seal:

___________________________________

Frederick Becker III, Mayor


Attest:


___________________________________


Vicky A. Brooks, CMC

E. CWMTF Grant Capital Project Ordinance Close Out O-2010-02
· Mayor Becker explained that there hasn’t been any activity since December 15, 2010 on the Clean Water Management Trust Fund Capital Project Ordinance; therefore, we can close it out.  There is a little money in it, which will go back into the general fund.  
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to close out the ordinance and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton and LaMonica 
Nays: None
· Mayor Becker pointed out that this ordinance requires a 2/3 vote of the full board, which is four of the six and we had four votes in favor to pass it on the first reading.   

· The ordinance is as follows: 
STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA

TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

ORDINANCE TO AMEND AND CLOSE OUT

THE MINERAL SPRINGS CLEAN WATER MANAGEMENT TRUST FUND 

CAPITAL PROJECT ORDINANCE

O-2010-03

WHEREAS, the purchase of all land, the recording of all required conservation easements, and the endowment of the  Catawba Land Conservancy’s Stewardship Fund for perpetual monitoring of those conservation easements have been completed;
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED, that pursuant to section 13.2 of Chapter 159 of the General Statutes of North Carolina, Capital Project Ordinance O-2009-06 (which previously amended Capital Project Ordinance O-2008-02) is hereby amended as follows:

Section 1: The project has been completed as described in section 3, and involved the purchase of 12.03 acres of property in the Copper Run subdivision from Niblock Development Corporation, utilizing a North Carolina Clean Management Trust Fund (CWMTF) grant of up to $307,000 as further described in CWMTF Grant Contract #2007-021. The purchase added to existing open space and greenway land, and included a cash match by the town of up to $37,375. The agreed-upon purchase price of the 12.03-acre tract was $300,750, and the total acquisition cost authorized by the grant contract was $344,375 including surveys, appraisals, legal and recording fees, purchase administration by the Catawba Lands Conservancy (CLC), and endowment of a Stewardship Fund at the CLC for perpetual monitoring of the conservation easements located in the Harrington Hall subdivision.

Section 2: The following revenues were made available to complete those projects described in section 3: 
	Source
	Budget
	Actual

	NC CWMTF Grant Funding, FY2009-10
	$307,000.00
	$299,685.00

	Transfer from General Fund
	$37,375.00
	-

	Transfers from General Fund, FY2008-09
	-
	$14,750.00

	Transfers from General Fund, FY2009-10
	-
	$22,150.97

	Total
	$344,375.00
	$336,585.97


Section 3: The following amounts were appropriated for the projects of the Capital Project fund: 

	Expenditure
	Budget
	Actual

	Copper Run 12.03-acre Open Space Land Purchase and Stewardship
	$344,375.00
	-

	Payments, FY2008-09
	-
	$14,750.00

	Payments, FY2009-10
	-
	$321,835.97

	Total
	$344,375.00
	$336,585.97


Section 4: The Finance Officer has maintained, and will continue to maintain, within the CWMTF Grant Capital Project Fund sufficient detailed accounting records for the project authorized.

Section 5: The Finance Officer has reported at least annually on the financial status of the CWMTF Grant Capital Project Fund.

Section 6: The Finance Officer has applied CWMTF grant funding in the amount of $299,685 to the CWMTF Grant Capital Project Fund, and has transferred funds from the General Fund balance into the CWMTF Grant Capital Project Fund in the amount of $36,900.97. 

Section 7: No further interfund transfers are authorized for the CWMTF grant land acquisition project, and the CWMTF Grant Capital Project Fund is hereby closed out with a zero balance.


Section 8: Copies of this Town Hall Capital Project Ordinance Amendment shall be filed with the Town Clerk and the Finance Officer.
ADOPTED this the 10th day of February, 2011.

_________________________
Frederick Becker III, Mayor

Attest: 

__________________________
Vicky A. Brooks, CMC
 4.
Discussion of Interlocal Annexation Agreement
· Mayor Becker commented that the memo [in the agenda packet] is self-explanatory; “we are very up in the air on this with the Mayors’ Committee”.  Mayor Becker asked the council if they wanted the mayors to continue to try to arrive at an agreement with the five municipalities, which may put us in a better position if we are trying to get the State to look favorably upon our prospect of doing annexations.  Does the council have any ideas or comments to make that Mayor Becker could take with him to the March meeting (which will be held here)?  Councilman Countryman asked Mayor Becker to expound on it just a little.  Mayor Becker responded that the dark green [shown on the map in the agenda packet] is all county.  We have an agreement with the City of Monroe that would be kept in place and we are looking for those corridors/bands in between towns if we could agree like we did with Monroe; just to get it on paper.  Councilman Countryman commented that it was his opinion that it certainly wouldn’t hurt to pursue it with the two other communities that are involved; “that’s essential, with the understanding that if the State continues to do what they are going to do, it’s really a moot point”.  Mayor Becker responded that timing is not of the essence, because odds are that the State may start to limit annexation in the future anyway and almost certainly a moratorium will pass in the legislature from now until July of 2012.  The mayors have plenty of time to come up with “such a thing”, because it wouldn’t have any direct effect and we wouldn’t be able to implement any annexations during the moratorium anyway.  Councilman Countryman further commented that as he understands it there really wouldn’t be a lot of need anyway, the only thing a community might do is a voluntary annexation, such as the one we did.  Mayor Becker clarified that our annexation was legally an involuntary annexation so that it did not leave any holes; however, we had the blessings of the majority of those people.  Councilman Countryman continued that the reason that kind of thing occurs is because an area is being potentially pressured by another area and that’s why we need to pursue this agreement; these people would do a voluntary annexation or they would want to stay in the county.  If we can come to an agreement with both Waxhaw and Wesley Chapel to establish boundaries, like we did with Monroe, then that will be done and if at some point the State says we can’t annex or do anything it’s a moot point.     
· Councilman Countryman made a motion that Mayor Becker continue to negotiate those boundaries, again with no time constraints, because we’re not under any pressure, but we should work towards some kind of mutual agreement between Waxhaw and Wesley Chapel and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton and LaMonica 
Nays: None
5.
Consideration of Union County Revaluation Resolution 

· Mayor Becker explained that the commissioners will have to make a decision by March 1, 2011 for the tax administrator to be able to get a revaluation done in 2012.  Mayor Becker further explained that he wrote the resolution [in the agenda packet], the group didn’t provide one; however, they discussed it at their last meeting on January 27, 2011.  Based on Mayor Becker’s experience from the 2000, 2004 and 2008 revaluations and doing the budget and looking at the projections, it seems as Mineral Springs (by virtue of our location, type of housing and property) is average in terms of appreciation or depreciation, which would be coming if a revaluation was done.  Mecklenburg County is all over the map right now, because they let it go eight years.  Union County wisely got it on the four year cycle beginning in 2000 (actually 2004) and then again in 2008; property values fluctuated so wildly that it did soften the blow for a lot of people, unfortunately the greater real estate market issues came up and now we have people caught at that 2008 value which was a real high peak.  Mayor Becker offered that he didn’t think Mineral Springs did, “we just seem to be very moderate”.  Mayor Becker asked the council if they wanted to adopt this resolution (or one like it), which would be more of a statement of the board's feeling that it’s a good idea to be as accurate as possible; is that good government policy or is it not worth it?  Councilwoman Coffey commented that it is a very good policy to be consistent as well and we want fair market prices to be equated at all times, so this is definitely the route that we want to take.  Councilman Countryman shared that he has listened to some of the discussion about what is going on in our adjoining county and it seems that there is a lot of displeasure, because there seems to be a lot of people that are not happy when properties are reevaluated with taxes potentially going up.  It seems that there is a significant discrepancy between what the county is evaluating properties at and what individuals, real estate companies and appraisers are evaluating properties at given the economic situation that we’ve been involved in the last couple of years.  Hopefully some of this will stabilize by 2012 and that would be an opportune time to a more fair and reasonable evaluation.  Councilman Countryman added that we need to hold those people that make those calls on behalf of the county aware that we are aware; they need to do a better job of assigning those property values rather than just pulling them out of the air, because there seems to be a lot of discrepancy in our adjoining county.  Mayor Becker explained that the Union County Commissioners seem to be leaning towards not doing it until 2016.  Councilman Countryman felt that was a bad idea.  Attorney Bobby Griffin stated that “you’re talking about a lot of money to do it”.  Mayor Becker responded that he heard that they claimed that it’s about $220,000 to do for this county, which is approximately 2/10th of a cent on a tax rate.  It’s either going to happen in 2012 or 2016.  Attorney Griffin stated that the question is do you want to reevaluate every four years or eight years.  Councilman Countryman responded that there are two ways to look at that, nobody likes higher taxes, but at the same time you don’t want to get hit with any surprises eight years down the road and pay it for eight years when markets change.  “I think at this point we need to be a little more conscientious about it, maybe do it on a more reasonable and timely basis.  I would certainly support this resolution” Councilman Countryman stated.            
· Councilwoman LaMonica made a motion to accept and submit as Mayor Becker drafted it and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton and LaMonica 
Nays: None
· The Resolution is as follows:
TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

RESOLUTION TO REQUEST THAT THE

UNION COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS CONDUCT

A COUNTYWIDE REVALUATION IN 2012

R-2011-01


WHEREAS, the North Carolina General Statutes require counties to conduct countywide property revaluations at least every eight years; and


WHEREAS, these statutes permit a county to conduct countywide property revaluations more frequently at the discretion of its governing board; and


WHEREAS, the intention of state law and county revaluation policy is to make the tax values of properties represent their actual values as closely as possible; and


WHEREAS, the rate of growth in Union County has for several years been the highest in the state of North Carolina; and


WHEREAS, this high rate of growth has been accompanied by a high level of volatility in property values; and


WHEREAS, property values in Union County have increased at an extremely high rate in some parts of the county while increasing at low rates or even decreasing in other parts of the county; and 


WHEREAS, these rapid and inconsistent changes in property values prompted the Union County Board of Commissioners to adopt a four-year revaluation schedule beginning in 2000; and


WHEREAS, the Union County Board of Commissioners conducted a countywide revaluation in 2004; and


WHEREAS, continuation of rapid increases in property values prompted the Union County Board of Commissioners to again adopt a four-year revaluation schedule and conduct another countywide revaluation in 2008; and


WHEREAS, the local real estate market has undergone a recent and severe downward correction; and


WHEREAS, many Union County property values were at their peak at the time of the 2008 revaluation; and


WHEREAS, many Union County property values have experienced rapid and unprecedented decreases as a result of this market correction; and


WHEREAS, the 2008 county tax values of many of these properties are now grossly inaccurate and excessively high; and


WHEREAS, owners of these overvalued properties are, and have been, shouldering a disproportionate and unfair portion of the county’s total property tax burden; and


WHEREAS, previous Union County Boards of Commissioners have demonstrated a commitment to accuracy, fairness, and equal protection by establishing, over two successive revaluation cycles, the precedent of conducting countywide revaluations every four years; and


WHEREAS, the town council of the Town of Mineral Springs believes that accuracy, fairness, and equal protection are key values that should be high priorities for municipal and county governments;


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town of Mineral Springs hereby requests that the Union County Board of Commissioners conduct a countywide property revaluation in 2012, which would represent a continuation of the county’s precedent and that would ensure the fairest possible apportionment of property tax burden throughout Union County.


ADOPTED this 10th day of February, 2011.

____________________________

Mayor Frederick Becker III

Attest:

_____________________________

Vicky Brooks, CMC

6.
Consideration of a Planning Board and Board of Adjustment Training
· Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks reminded the council that they had asked about planning board and board of adjustment training.  Ms. Brooks contacted Bill Duston [Centralina Council of Governments (COG)] who put her in contact with Nadine Bennett [COG].  Ms. Bennett sent in a $425 proposal for planning board training; an approximately three-hour session that will be tailored to Mineral Springs.   
· Councilman Countryman made a motion that we spend $425 and get our people educated and Councilwoman Coffey seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton and LaMonica 
Nays: None
· Ms. Brooks informed the council that the training that she had wanted to go to wasn’t what she had thought it was once the syllabus was sent out; therefore, she is not concerned about that.  There is a Board of Adjustment training session at the cost of $80 per person plus travel time.  Councilwoman Coffey responded that she did not see that as being advantageous at this time.  Mayor Becker pointed out that the Board of Adjustment is a stable group.  Ms. Brooks responded that we had one new member: Jill Lewis.   
7.
Trail Committee Update
· Mayor Becker explained that we just received one more application, which gives us six.  Ms. Brooks had a verbal expression of interest today.  Mayor Becker further explained that the reason he put this on the agenda was because he thought we could notify the six people and tell them to have an organizational meeting.  Ms. Brooks or he will post the notice, since it is considered a special meeting of a board.  The trail committee can then establish their meeting schedule, which will be filed with the clerk.  This way they can begin to meet and if they want to add more members it will be up to them to tell the council.  Mayor Becker reminded the council that we wanted to have nine members, they may have seven members and that may well be enough; they can decide what their function will be.  Mayor Becker asked the council if they wanted to make a motion to appoint the six members that have applied, and have Ms. Brooks or him take it from there.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked if the numbers Mayor Becker was quoting included the application from Haley Pillars [in the agenda packet].  Mayor Becker responded that it included Ms. Pillars, who is young and a recent graduate.  Ms. Pillars is from the Forest Springs subdivision and we’re always looking for that geographical diversity.    
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion that we appoint the six members to the trail committee and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:


Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton and LaMonica.



Nays: None

· Mayor Becker updated the council on the trails.  There has been one major workday from one of the scouts at the southern point.  The trail entrance is done, with about 20 to 25 people working on it Saturday a couple of weeks ago.  Mayor Becker met with one of the newest ones, Ryan Muller, who is proposing a project in between the two that are underway right now.  Mr. Muller will probably come to the council in March to make a presentation to the council.

· Mayor Becker pointed out that there was a great article written by Elizabeth Green (reporter/editor) from The Borderline Times that Ms. Brooks emailed to most of the council or printed out; Ms. Green did a fabulous job.  Ms. Green did this article in the past few weeks to really get a focus, in-depth, on what the scouts are doing.  Councilwoman LaMonica thanked Ms. Green for taking actual pictures of the some of the scouts and putting them in. 

8.
Other Business

· Councilwoman LaMonica informed the council that she had received a letter from Centralina Council of Governments (COG) and explained that with all of the stuff going on right now with the Census and taxes a lot of different towns have opted not to use their services.  The letter announces some marketing on their current Scope of Services. 
· Councilwoman Cureton explained that there was a new Habitat home in her neighborhood; Ms. Brooks and she were invited [to the open house].  Councilwoman Cureton attended the event and was presented with a plaque for Mineral Springs.  Councilwoman Cureton explained that it is a beautiful home; three bedrooms/two baths.  Lowe’s donated a storage building and shrubbery.  The owner will have an Open House on Saturday.
9. 
Adjournment

· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to adjourn and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton and LaMonica 
Nays: None
· The meeting was adjourned at 8:06 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, March 10, 2011 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk



Frederick Becker III, Mayor
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